MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, March 20, 2018
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 3:00 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Joan Kramar 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Karen Lane President
Kyle Weinberg, Esq, Solicitor
 
Joselyn Rich   
Jill A. Gougher, Borough Administrator 
Mantura Gallagher 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles C. Krafczek 






Raymond Parzych 
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 6, 2018.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

 PUBLIC SAFETY

COURT ADMINISTRATOR – Debbie Scott – reported getting geared up for the Summer. Still waiting for the destruction of files report.  

FIRE CHIEF –Roger Stanford reported for the month of February, 2018. There were 11 fire calls and 17 EMS calls. There was a cooking fire, motor vehicle accident, 3 natural gas leaks, 2 arching wires, 3 alarms and one carbon monoxide alarm.  OEM is prepared for this storm #4, fire department will be manned tonight and tomorrow night.     
POLICE REPORT- Police Chief Schutta –month of February, 93 motor vehicle stops, 1 adult arrested. Officers Dixon continues with field training, complete at the end of this month.  Mecouch completed his modified field training program and is currently assigned to a single patrol car. We have 4 Class II recruits still in training, will graduate in May. We have 5 SLEO II recruits that are going through background investigations. Conditional offers of employment will go out this week for 3 Class I applicants. Building update, meeting this morning, all moving along without issue. Block foundation will continue for the next two weeks. Shiver went off without report. 

Short discussion on school safety. Police Chiefs from Stone Harbor and Avalon have been meeting and formed an Ad Hoc committee for school safety in both towns. Foot patrols have been started in both schools.    

BEACH PATROL CAPTAIN – No report

OEM –No report 

RECREATION & TOURISM – Miranda Duca has published all the Summer information on the Media outlets. Mayor’s wellness campaign going really well, final lecture this Thursday. In tourism 85% of the exhibitors returning from last year for the Art & Craft Show. She is recruiting new artists also. Getting ready for Summer. 

Councilmember Gallagher said there was a Farmer Market meeting this week and it is under complete control. No duplication of services which is the beauty of the market.  
NATURAL RESOURCES
Lenore Tedesco – presentation which she prepared using Data from report of Stockton Coastal Research Center on 12/1/2017. It covered Stockton Study Data Structure, Examples of Data, Converting bulkhead point data to property data, Maps of Stone Harbor Bulkhead Elevations, and Challenges with the Data.  The slides also showed where there was one or two owners, multiple lots and the challenges that posed. The number of properties with bulkhead elevations of Different NAVD88 elevations and flood frequency was shown on a slide. 
11 properties in the 3’-4’ elevation range 

flooded 20 x per year

104 properties in the 4’-5’ elevation range 

flooded 6.8 x per year

43 properties in the 5’5.5’ elevation range 

flooded 0.8 x per year

149 properties in the 5’.5-6.2’elevation range 
flooded <1x in 5 years

120 properties in the 6.2’-8’ elevation range 

9 properties in the >8’ elevation range

The Borough owns about 37 parcels and street ends are not included in the spreadsheets.

The rest of the discussion was about needs & considerations.

Dr. Tedesco also discussed the proposed changes to the Coastal Barrier Resource Designation just put out by US Fish & Wildlife Service. Portions of Stone Harbor and the back bays are currently included. Comments are welcomed until July. She shared a current map showing the areas included. Some of the areas shown cannot use Federal resources to move the sand.  The proposed changes shown on another map will affect the Borough. She wanted to make the Borough aware of the changes. 

Mayor Davies-Dunhour as far as the changes with the CBRS she was on a conference call last Tuesday with the Mayor of North Wildwood, Avalon Borough Administrator, Avalon Ass’t Administrator, Dr. Farrell from Stockton, Eric Wolf from DEP and Howard Marlo. With the increasing in the maps, North Wildwood is going to have a problem with maintain their sea wall and getting federal dollars. They are looking at this and some kind of change in how this designation is going to work and when something is considered an exception. North Wildwood is facing financial hardships, because they can’t use federal funds. We are also facing hardships in the regard that we can’t use federal funds for beach replenishment, this cannot be a borrow area.  We came up against this the last time we did beach replenishment and as a result we had to borrow money and the State supplemented us a well. So, the State has some interest in whether this can be a borrow area. At this point Howard Marlo, a consultant that has been retained by Avalon is trying to draft some language and propose it on a congressional level to get some changes to the CBRS. Some states have been successful with this. We hope we can get someone to listen. 

So, here’s the plan.  The plan is to meet with members of the staff of the House Transportation and Infrastructure committee sometime in early May. The public comment period goes until July 14th We are trying to see if we can get someone to listen on a one on one in a small meeting in Washington. In addition to that, last Friday at a CMC conference of Mayors luncheon Mayor Pikolycky of Woodbine arranged for a member of the Governor’s office to attend the luncheon. This individual represented the 7 lower counties. She was told about these problems and the fact that more state funds will be needed to help us in Cape May County if changes are not made.  Overall some disappointment in getting LoBiondo’s attention. It is on the radar, we have concerns with our neighboring communities and there is strength in numbers. 
Administrator said the other thing is if you can’t use that site and the Army Corp is obligated to restore the beaches for us, the only place to go is where is Avalon is currently taking their sand from and the problem with that is they are limited as to how much they can take out at one time, they will not be able to take care of all three communities. 
Lenore Tedesco addressed one more topic, nuisance flood study that Stockton will be doing for the Borough. This will monitor various locations in the Borough with sensors that will monitor water levels to more accurately understand where flooding is occurring. These sensors will be installed in the storm drain network and will record water and pressure. There was a meeting with Stockton, Grant Russ, Mark DeBlasio, Administrator, OEM Coordinator, Councilmember Rich and we walked through and talked about different places to install the sensors. They will install 16 sensors in storm drains. That study is moving forward. 
Ray Poudrier, Zoning Official wanted to go over the Ordinance that the Planning Board has come up with for the Flood Plain Ordinance.  In November when FEMA mapping changed and we adopted our new Flood Plain Ordinance it took the X zones out of the picture. He introduced a map that showed what the existing current flood plain ordinance looks like in structures and showed an overlay with what the structures would look like if the ordinance was changed to 11’ top of block flood plain. FEMA recommended an ordinance that took the 9 ft. required minimum elevation out or our ordinance. So anyone in the X zone technically can build a house as high as they want, but still limited to two stories right now. So someone in the highest point of town could build a house right now per our zoning could be as high as 36 or 37 ft. We are trying to get rid of that problem by adopting a new ordinance. It was suggested that we come up with an 11 ft. to top of block, island wide.  We suggested adding the definition of design flood elevation into our ordinance and making that be +2 or as per the engineering standard with is ASCE 24 or 11 ft., the most restrictive.     

Wants to be sure council understands the proposal that is before you to change the flood heights is changing it to design flood elevation, and the overlay will show the affect it will have even though it will not always be seen from grade.  It will have a slight change in the peaks of houses.  

What we will be doing is bring our Zoning Ordinance in line with our Flood Plain Ordinance. 
Also our Flood Plain ordinance does not currently address 1988 data. We will add a paragraph to bring that in line. Basically that it what we are trying to accomplish with this Ordinance. 

 Councilmember Parzych had some concerns that if we go with the Ordinance, we are going to have some houses in the low lying areas of town that are basically going to have a third story, something the Borough has guarded against.  How do we propose to manage this excess space that will be in these houses and yet not essentially have a 3 story home. Ray Poudrier said we already have that on the bay. Some of the elevations are approximately 4 ½ ft. Houses exist where they look like they have a garage door but the plan and the CO issued say storage only. Some discussion of parking in this area, our Ordinances prohibits that at this time.   
DISCUSSION:
None

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Karen Lane
Seconded by 





Councilmember Joselyn O. Rich  
That the Regular Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 4:23 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2018
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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